DuPAGE AIRPORT AUTHORITY

REGULAR BOARD MEETING

Tuesday, December 11, 2007

DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago

1st Floor Conference Room

The Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the DuPage Airport Authority was convened at the DuPage Flight Center, 2700 International Drive, West Chicago, Illinois, 1st Floor Conference Room; Tuesday, December 11, 2007.  Chairman Goodwin called the meeting to order at 3:10 p.m. and there was a quorum present for the meeting.

Commissioners Present:  Davis, Donnelly, Gillett, Gorski, Huizenga, Goodwin, LaMantia, Meagher.

Commissioners Absent:  None

DuPage Airport Authority Staff Present:  David Bird, Executive Director; Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning; Lisa Maedgen, Director of Finance and Administration; Byron Miller, Director of Operations; Jack Tenison, DNTP Executive Director; John Schlaman, General Manager, Prairie Landing Golf Club; Dan Barna, Manager of Administration; Phil Luetkehans, Schirott & Luetkehans; Pam Miller, Executive Assistant and Board Liaison. 

Others in Attendance:  Fred Reynolds, CenterPoint; Dan Pape, CMT; Ben Warriner; Morgan/Harbour.

Members of the Press:  Kara Parillo, Examiner Newspapers

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the October 9, 2007 Golf Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Donnelly made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the October 9, 2007 Golf Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0). 

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the October 9, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the October 9, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the November 6, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Huizenga made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the November 6, 2007 Finance, Budget and Audit Committee Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the October 16, 2007 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting.  Commissioner Gorski made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the October 16, 2007 Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee Meeting and Commissioner Gillett seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0)

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the August 21, 2007 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner Gillett made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the August 21, 2007 Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the September 21, 2007 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner LaMantia made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the September 21, 2007 Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Davis seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

Chairman Goodwin asked for additions or corrections to the minutes of the October 16, 2007 Regular Board Meeting.  Commissioner Davis made a MOTION to approve the minutes of the October 16, 2007 Regular Board Meeting and Commissioner Meagher seconded this motion.  The motion was unanimously passed by roll call vote (8-0).

PUBLIC COMMENT
There was no one registered for public comment.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Executive Director Bird reported on the following:  

Monthly Operating statistics for November, with the inclusion of the self-fueling numbers, reflect a decrease of 4.6%. 

Surveys done with competing airports reflect that DuPage Airport’s fuel prices are comparable and competitive.  Operations overall have increased by 11% from 2006.  

A letter was received from the West Chicago Fire Protection District complimenting the staff for assisting them with recent training exercises held at the Airport.   Also many favorable comments were received on the Airports accommodations for the Congressional Delegation that attended the funeral of former Congressman Henry Hyde.  Mark Doles worked directly with Capital Police to coordinate the ground transportation effort and there were approximately 40 congressional members and additional staff along with the Capital Police who flew into the Airport.  

Snow removal efforts continue and crews have done an outstanding job in difficult weather conditions.  

The 2008 Budget and Appropriations is essentially completed and will be presented to Finance, Budget and Audit Committee at the January Committee Meeting and then to the Board at the Annual Meeting.    The overall staffing levels have been reduced and staff is holding the line on discretionary expenses; nondiscretionary expenses such as insurance, utilities, snow removal and also Tech Park expenses have increased.  

Mark Doles, Director of Operations Planning, reported that many of the capital projects will be finalized at the end of the year; new installation of the telephone system and numerous other building projects.  Mr. Doles referred to the agenda items relating to these projects. 

Byron Miller, Director of Operations, reported that maintaining the Technology Park has been a significant project with seeding and clearing shrubs and trees.  He advised that in the spring  more work in this area would be undertaken to make the park more attractive.  Construction projects currently consist of upgrading the field machinery and equipment with  delivery of some new equipment in January.  

John Schlaman, General Manager, Prairie Landing Golf Club, offered the following report through November:

Revenues from greens fees have increased 4.5% from 2006.  Revenues from cart fees have increased 7% from 2006;  Associate Membership fees are up 33%; the practice range has increased 21% from 2006; merchandise sales have increased 5.5%, Food and Beverage and Ala Carte sales have decreased  2%, and Banquet Revenues have increased 5.5% from 2006.  Expenses have increased 5% and Net Profit has increased 4% from 2006.  Capital Projects have been successfully completed.  

REVIEW OF OCTOBER 2007 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Mrs. Maedgen  reported the following:

Airport Operations increased Year-To-Date 4.54%.  Fuel Operations have decreased 3.14% and Prairie Landing Operations increased 5.21% from 2006; overall increase of .05%.  Expenses for Airport Operations increased 8.86%; Fuel Operations decreased 94% and Prairie Landing Expenses increased 4.27% from 2006; overall expenses increased 2.73% form 2006.  Commissioner Huizenga asked that the interest income be reported in the Financial Statements under the Non-Operating Income section and that adjustment has been made.   Non-operating Revenue overall has decreased 33% from 2006 primarily due to last years contributions from CenterPoint for the Technology Park.   With the revised Property Tax assessments and the continued farming being done at the Technology Park, property taxes should be considerably less for 2007. 

Capital Development Program reflects an overall increase of 92.92%; with $1.1 million increase in the Capital Development Program for 2007. The Capital Reserve Account has been established and funded in the amount of  $953,400; this will be reflected in the November Financial Statements.  A number of projects have been earmarked in the Reserve Account for 2008, in addition to the $953,000 for 2007.  Cash ending balance is $13.8 million and the Airport is debt free.  

REPORT OF OFFICERS/COMMITTEES

Golf Committee

Commissioner Donnelly stated that Mr. Schlaman’s report regarding the activities of the Golf Committee were very comprehensive.

Internal Policy and Compliance Committee

Commissioner Gillett advised that the Committee has not had issues to address so has not met since the last Board Meeting.  An Internal Policy and Compliance Committee Meeting is anticipated for January.   

Finance, Budget and Audit Committee

Commissioner Huizenga reported that the Financial Statements were reviewed thoroughly with no further comments needed.

Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fees Committee

Commissioner Gorski stated that the Committee met just prior to the Board Meeting with all members present.  He continued that agenda items 9. c., d., and e. would be presented by staff with the Committee’s recommendation for Board approval.   He related that Executive Director Bird provided an update to the Committee that will  require some consideration by the Board.  Executive Director Bird explained that the State Division of Aeronautics had initially agreed to fund, on a 50/50 basis, the Airport Master Plan, however during a final planning meeting staff was advised that the Governor had issued a mandate stating no grants in excess of $25,000 would be funded.  Jacobs Consultancy, contracting firm for development of the Master Plan, has been notified that the project is on hold until further notice.    Executive Director Bird also advised that the State is requiring additional justification for the rehabilitation, strengthening and widening of Runway 2L/20R.  Initially the Director of Aeronautics and staff agreed there was a need for this project and agreed with the scope of the project, however, DOA staff has changed their decision and are now saying this project is not justified under the current criteria for Airport Improvement Program projects.   DOA has expressed their support of our efforts for seeking an alternate funding source and DAA staff will continue to work with the State on this process. 

NEW BUSINESS
Proposed Resolution 2007-1343; Authorizing the Execution of an Intergovernmental Agreement with the County of DuPage Relating to Lobbyist Services.
Executive Director Bird stated that early this year DuPage County engaged in a competitive selection process for hiring  a lobbyist to represent the County in Washington DC for obtaining federal funding of some major transportation projects and as the Airport is also in need of project funding was asked to partner with the County on this effort.   Executive Director Bird advised that he had participated in an interview panel and the consensus of this panel was the firm of Baker, Donelson, Bearman, Caldwell & Berkowitz, PC had the most expertise in the area of transportation and aviation.  The DuPage County Board is the contracting entity for the services of this firm and the DuPage Airport Authority will  agreed to pay one-third of the contract amount for  lobbyist services for the Airport.  Executive Director Bird, along with Attorney Luetkehans, continued to explain the terms of this IGA and discussion occurred.  Commissioner Gorski recommended that for the future, staff should enter into a separate agreement for lobbyist services;  a direct contractual agreement with a firm who is solely responsible for the Airport Authority.  

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Meagher to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1343; Authorizing the Execution of an Intergovernmental Agreement with the County of DuPage Relating to Lobbyist Services.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed unanimously by roll call vote (8-0).

Proposed Resolution 2007-1340; Award of a Uniform and Mat Rental Contract to Aramark Uniform Services. 

Executive Director Bird asked Dan Barna to discuss this agreement and he explained this to be a three-year contract for uniform and mat rental services for the Airport Authority and the Flight Center.  He explained that two bids were received with the low and responsive bidder being Aramark Uniform Services.   Staff and the Finance, Budget and Audit Committee recommended Board approval.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1340; Award of a Uniform and Mat Rental Contract to Aramark Uniform Services.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed by roll call vote (8-0).      

Proposed Resolution 2007-1342; Authoring the Execution of a First Amendment to the Office Lease with UChicago Argonne, LLC.
Executive Director Bird asked Mark Doles to address this issue.  Mr. Doles advised that this is a proposed first amendment to an existing office lease agreement with UChicago Argonne, LLC and that in conjunction with the office space needed, there is a substantial computer hardware component that cannot be accommodated within the Flight Center Building.   He continued that the additional space required could be provided in the Communications Building at the Technology Park.  Mr. Doles advised that discussions had occurred with Argonne, the Technology Park and CenterPoint, regarding the possible location of this hardware in the Communications Building on a temporary basis and it was determined to present no adverse impact for Argonne or CenterPoint.  Attorney Luetkehans and his staff drafted the First Amendment to the Office Lease Agreement; staff and the Capital Development Committee recommended Board approval. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gorski to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1342; Authorizing the Execution of a First Amendment to the Office Lease with UChicago Argonne, LLC.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Davis and was passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

Proposed Resolution 2007-1347; Authorizing the Execution of a License and Indemnity Agreement with CenterPoint Properties Trust for the Communications Building. 

Executive Director Bird asked Mark Doles to continue discussion of this issue.  Mr. Doles stated that with ongoing negotiations, a lease will be forthcoming for CenterPoint to lease the entire Communications Building and in the interim CenterPoint has requested unescorted access to this building by both CenterPoint and its contractor, ISI Communications.  Attorney Luetkehans has drafted a License and Indemnity Agreement to provide this access until the lease is finalized in early 2008.   Staff and the Capital Development Committee recommend approval by the Board for execution of this License and Indemnity Agreement.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Davis to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1347; Authorizing the Execution of a License and Indemnity Agreement with CenterPoint Properties Trust for the Communications Building.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner LaMantia and was passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

DISCUSSION OF THE 2008 BOARD AND COMMITTEE MEETING CALENDAR

It was determined that the January Annual Meeting would be rescheduled for Wednesday, January 16, 2008 at 3 p.m.   The Capital Development Leasing and Customer Fees Committee and the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee  will also meet on the same day, January 16.   The Finance, Budget and Audit Committee will be rescheduled for early January.    It was determined that the 2nd Wednesday in each month, beginning in February 2008 will be the regular Board meeting day.  The Capital Development, Leasing and Customer Fee Committee and the Internal Policy and Compliance Committee will routinely meet the same day as Regular Board Meeting.  The Finance, Budget and Audit Committee and the Golf Committee will meet on the first Wednesday of each month beginning in February 2008.  The 2008 Board/Committee Meeting Calendar will be officially adopted at the Annual Board Meeting on January 16, 2008.  

Proposed Resolution 2007-1344; Approving the Final Development Plan for the DuPage National Technology Park Property N-9. 

Executive Director Bird explained that in October, CenterPoint brought to the Board the Preliminary Development Plan for a speculative building for the Tech Park; CenterPoint is now requesting approval for the Final Development Plan for this building.  He continued that analysis was provided by Brad Winnick of JJR for the preliminary plan and he remains enthusiastic for approval of the Final Development Plan.  Executive Director Bird advised that the Capital Development Committee as well as staff recommends Board approval of the Final Development Plan for the DuPage National Technology Park Property N-9.

 Jack Tenison and Fred Reynolds then provided a brief update on the progress and current activities of the Technology Park; completion of the infrastructure, finalizing the dedication of the roads and sidewalks at the Park,  and the potential development of the proton therapy cancer treatment facility. 

A MOTION was made by Commissioner Gillett to approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1344; Approving the Final Development Plan for the DuPage National Technology Park Property N-9.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Gorski and was passed by roll call vote (8-0).  

Chairman Goodwin recessed the meting at 4: 40 p.m. for a short break after which a MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to Recess to Executive Session for the discussion of pending, probable or imminent litigation, employee matter, the purchase or lease of real property for the use of the DuPage Airport Authority, the setting of a price for sale or lease of property owned by the DuPage Airport Authority, and the discussion and semi annual review of lawfully closed Executive Session minutes.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Meagher and the meeting recessed to Executive Session at 4:50 p.m.; the Regular Meeting was reconvened at 5:32 p.m.

OTHER BUSINESS

Proposed Resolution 2007-1346; Disclosure of Executive Session Minutes.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to Approve Proposed Resolution 2007-1346; Disclosure of Executive Session Minutes.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly and was passed by roll call vote 

(7-0).  Commissioner Davis was not present for this vote.

A MOTION was made by Commissioner LaMantia to adjourn the meeting of the DuPage Airport Authority Board of Commissioners.   The motion was seconded by Commissioner Donnelly  and was passed unanimously by voice vote; the meeting was adjourned at 5:34 p.m.




Board Approved  February 13, 2008



Daniel L. Goodwin, Chairman
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